NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 6th October 2020.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, K Cash, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, E Richards, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis. 
69/20
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies had been received from County Cllr Morse.
70/20
 DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE:  (Agenda item 2)
Prior to the commencement of tonight’s meeting, Cllr Richards and Cllr Cash duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in front of the Town Clerk.  The Declaration will be returned to the Clerk who will counter sign and give one copy to each Councillor and will keep one copy of each for the files.  The Clerk stated that she has forwarded both Councillors a copy of the Code of Conduct and the Standing Orders.

71/20
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 3)

Cllr Walters declared an interest in item 76/20 (b) as he lives at Redstone Road.
72/20
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 4)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 1st September was approved by Cllr Rigby and seconded by Cllr Lloyd; the 10th September by Cllr Norcross and seconded by Cllr Rogers; the 15th September by Cllr Rigby and seconded by Cllr Barnes and the 22nd September 2020 by Cllr Meredydd and seconded by Cllr Norcross.  This was agreed by the full Council.

73/20
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 5)

There were no matters arising.
74/20
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 6)
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Signed ……………………

Report from County Cllr Dennis:  
a)
Covid19.  County Cllr Dennis updated the Council on local Covid issues and the fact that two cases have been identified at Greenhill School.   County Cllr Dennis confirmed that the Hub is still operating.
b)
Back Lane.  County Cllr Dennis updated the Town Council on the building going on at Back Lane and stated that the County Council has ordered the builder to stop work.  Concerns had been raised regarding the operating of the dumper truck and the skip being placed outside the Farmers Arms.  
c)
Carding Mill Lane.  County Cllr Dennis confirmed that the Lane is open and should now be completed between the Town Moor and Blackpool Mill.  Cllr Norcross stated that a lot of complaints have been received regarding the plastic posts that have been erected and County Cllr Dennis informed Council that this was recycled plastic and very durable and hard wearing.
75/20
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
Rainbow Fairy.  The  Clerk reported on a letter she had received from a Narberth resident suggesting that the ‘Rainbow Fairy’ be nominated for an OBE for outstanding services to Narberth and its residents during the pandemic.  Members thought that this was a lovely idea and wished the resident well with their nomination.  

b)
Gas Boiler.  The Clerk stated that following receipt of the Risk Assessment, Method Statement and a copy of the Contractor’s Public Liability Cover, the annual service and safety check of the gas boiler in the Town Hall has been completed.  The comments on the report state that whilst the boiler is in good working order at present, due to its age and the fact that parts have become obsolete, if the boiler does breaks down the Council will have to look at replacing the boiler.  The Clerk stated that this is something that would need to be allowed for in the Precept.

c)
National Salary Award.  The Clerk stated that she has received the new pay scales from the National Association of Local Councils which are to be implemented from the 1 April 2020.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this adjustment.  
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Signed ……………………….
d) 
Permission.  The Clerk stated that she has applied to the County Council for the Town Council to have permission to erect Christmas lights and motifs for this year’s festive season from the 18th November 2020 – 6th January 2021.

e)
Virtual National Conference.  The Clerk asked for permission to attend this conference which is on all next week at a cost of £25.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk could attend.

f)
Election Office.   The Clerk stated that she has informed the Election Office of the two new Councillors and that the Town Council now have a further two seats vacant.  The Clerk will advertise these vacancies and put a Notice in the Narberth and Whitland Observer. 

g)
Newspaper week.   The Clerk has been asked if the Town Council would support the Observer with their annual Newspaper Week.  The cost for the Town Council’s usual insert is £41.20 plus VAT.




IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Rogers which was seconded by Cllr Meredydd and agreed by full Council to support the Observer.  

h)
Western Power.  The Clerk has received the Temporary unmetered connections for festive lighting Christmas 2020/21 request form from Western Power.  This will be given to the Contractor who is awarded this year’s Christmas Lights Contract to complete.
76/20
  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
20/0370/PA  Summerhill, Cold Blow – Agricultural building for multi-purpose use (in retrospect – orientation changed) – No Objection.
b)
20/0475/PA  Land at rear of South Acre, Redstone Road – Erection of a dwelling (Amended design) – No Objection.
76.1  Conditionally Approved:  
a)
20/0241/PA  Greenway Barn, Station Road – Conversion of existing garage to ancillary accommodation and erection of a proposed single garage.
b)
20/0077/AD  Junction of Station Road and John Morgan Close – Proposed information sign to commercial units.
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Signed ……………………………
c)
20/0274/PA  Bryn Villa, Kiln Park Road – Alterations and extension to dwelling.

d)
20/0301/PA  Tygwyn, 6 Highfied Park – Alterations and extension.

77/20  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 9)
a)
Next Door.  Cllr Norcross explained that this is an app for people in the area and that the group are looking at speeding along Moorfield Road, Castle Street, Bridge Hill, Cold Blow and Market Street.  The group are setting up a speed watch group of five people and wanted to know if a member of the Town Council would like to attend a Zoom meeting.  Cllr Lloyd stated that she is interested and Cllr Richards said that the group would have permission to park outside her home in Moorfield Road.  Cllr Rees raised her concerns with regard to speeding at Kiln Park Corner, Jesse Road, outside the CP School and at the narrowing of the road opposite Spring Gardens.  Cllr Norcross agreed to pass Cllr Lloyd and Cllr Richards’ contact details on to the group.    
b)
Signage.  Cllr  Norcross stated that the Information Sign at the Castle entrance has had two of its edges broken off.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to contact Cllr Norcross tomorrow about this.

c)
Pavements.  Cllr Rogers reported on the condition of the pavements in Narberth and the part of the hedge that is slipping onto the pavement at Kiln Park Road.  County Cllr Dennis will look into this with Cllr Rogers.

d)
Parking.  Cllr Rogers highlighted the problems with people parking on the pavements at the new housing estate along Station Road and asked if double yellow lines could be installed.  County Cllr Dennis informed members that the County Council are waiting to see what impact the extension of the speed limit will have before considering further measures. 

e)
Remembrance Day.  Cllr Rogers informed members that there will be no parade or Church Service this year but that she will be laying wreaths for any organisation that wish her to do on their behalf on Sunday 8th November.  Cllr Walters stated that he will lay the wreath on behalf of the Town Council and that if any Councillors wish to attend they must observe the 2m distance rule.
78/20
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:  (Agenda item 10)

The Clerk stated that whilst on site with the Fencing Contractor she could see the sheer drop of the bank down to the wall which the Town Council’s Grass Cutting Contractor intends to cut.  The Clerk stated that for Health and Safety reasons, she would advise 
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Signed …………………………..

that this cut is not carried out and highlighted the dangers involved.  


IT WAS RESOLVED, following a proposal from Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council that this work should not be carried out due to the dangers involved.  
The Clerk stated that she has asked the Contractor for a more detailed Risk Assessment for cutting the Common Land and had given the Contractor a list of the hazards that needed to be covered.  Once received, the Clerk will forward the Risk Assessment on to Council for approval prior to the work being carried out.

79/20
CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY:  (Agenda item 11)
Cllr Lloyd stated that after reading the Policy it does look as though the Church is responsible for the graveyard.  Cllr Meredydd stated that the Council must press for something to be done about this and for proof that it is the Town Council’s responsibility.  As the Clerk had not received a reply to her email, she is to telephone Reverend Cox.  If there is no outcome, Cllr Rogers proposed that the Council write to the Bishop and Cllr Meredydd seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.  The Clerk was asked to keep this item on the Agenda.
80/20
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk informed the Council that the Tender documents for the Anchor Point Testing and the Erection and Dismantling of the Christmas Lights have been sent out and that the deadline for submitting the Tender for the Anchor Points was yesterday, 5th October 2020.  Cllr Rogers proposed that the Pull Testing is done after Christmas and members agreed to discuss this fully with the Tenders under Confidential Items.
The Clerk stated that she has hand delivered letters to the owners of the buildings where the Anchor Points are located to inform them of the intended work.  

81/20
LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 13)

The Clerk stated that she had received the asbestos report from the County Council and that asbestos had been identified on the vertical step riser leading to the office and corridor and in the thermoplastic floor tiles under the carpet.  It is assumed to be asbestos in the floor tile on the Ground floor, the Staircase, and on the roof.  The Clerk has forwarded a copy of this Asbestos report to Glyn Jones and Marc Tierney.  As the report is dated 2006, the Clerk stated that the Council need to carry out an update and the Clerk has been told by the County Council’s Asbestos Unit, that the tenants (Town Council) can carry out this update from the survey and materials.  It will need to be 
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Signed …………………………
recorded and easily accessed. However if and when refurbishment works are needed a surveying company will need to be instructed for the intrusive surveys.  As it was stated that the roof may contain asbestos, the Clerk contacted the Asbestos Department at Pembrokeshire County Council for their advice on the removal of the moss and was told that when the moss is removed it must be done under semi controlled conditions and disposed of as Asbestos waste due to the transfer of fibres and that no abrasive techniques should be used.  As the Clerk was advised to use a contractor who holds specific qualifications and experience to perform this type of work she contacted a building company who had this in Haverfordwest and met with the builder on site.  The builder informed the Clerk that in his opinion removing the moss would not solve the problem as it was due to the age of the roof and the rotting fascia boards.  The builder had provided two estimates for this which will be discussed under confidential items.  

Members asked for details about this Company and,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would email Councillors the website address in order that they could go on to see for themselves.  

82/20
ELECTION COSTS:  (Agenda item 14)

The Clerk stated that when she spoke to the Election Officer she mentioned the Election Costs and was informed that a letter is being sent out soon to all Clerks to highlight the new charges in order that Councils can Precept for this.    
County Cllr Dennis informed Council that a Notice of Motion has been submitted to Thursday’s County Council meeting by a Pembroke Dock County Councillor, regarding the costs of the Elections to Town and Community Councils.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will keep this as an Agenda Item until the matter has been resolved. 
83/20
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 15)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest – August 2020 
£      .21  
b)
WPD -
 
£  30.00
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Signed ………………………..
83.1

Payments due:
a)
Wales Audit Office - 






£182.75

b)
HMRC - 








£431.69  

c)
Chris Viggars – Cuts - 2 x Castle; 2 x Churchyard


£430.00  

d)
Pembrokeshire Fire and Safety - 





£300.00 

 

IT WAS RESOLVED, following a proposal by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council to make these payments.  

Cllr Walters stated that he would like the Finance Committee to meet prior to the Precept meeting held in December.  A date for this meeting is to be arranged.
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Signed ………………………..

